FORUM FOR INTERLENDING AND INFORMATION DELIVERY
MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2010

AGM held on 30 June 2010 at the Belfry Hotel, Nottingham.

1. Apologies No apologies for absence were received.

2. Minutes from the 2009 AGM

The secretary of FIL had been on long term sick leave since November 2009 and no minutes from the 2009 AGM were available. FIL Chair Graham Titley gave the meeting three options:

a. To defer consideration of the 2009 minutes to the next AGM

b. To empower the committee to consider them at the next committee meeting in October 2010

c. To accept them unread.

Mike McGrath proposed option b and Corinne Jones seconded it. The proposal was agreed unanimously.

3. Chair's report
 Graham Titley presented his report to the meeting:

Annual Report 2009/2010.

For me, this year has been dominated by the ‘loss’ of three long-standing Forum members.  September ‘09 saw the resignation of Stephen Prowse (Kings College), whilst this May saw Peter Robinson (BLDSC) and Sarah Washford (Southampton City Libraries) leave.  Between them they had over 25 years service to the Forum, often holding ‘honorary officer’ positions within the Executive Committee, as well as attending almost all of the various meetings and conferences.  In addition, Stephen was responsible for editing the Interlend Conference Proceedings for several years when they were being ‘published’ as a distinct volume.  They all strongly believed in the value of the Forum to them and the wider UK document delivery scene.  All organisations undergo periods of change, especially in personnel – if they didn’t they would stagnate!   Is it your turn to step up and help direct the Forum to meet the needs of colleagues and face the issues of today and tomorrow?

As always the success of the Forum is due entirely to the enduring commitment of its members, and especially those who give their time to serve on the Executive Committee.  But it is also reliant on people supporting the activities organised, as well as on those members locally who act as hosts, co-ordinators and liaisons to ensure that local meetings can take place.  Without this commitment the Forum would be apathetic not vibrant; remote not local; estranged not personal; and irrelevant not vital to all staff working in all aspects of Inter-Lending and Document Delivery.  If we haven’t met your ‘needs’ then have you communicated your ideas to the Committee? If you think we are struggling to get the balance right between HEI-based practice and practice in other sectors, have you considered suggesting a meeting or submitting an article to the Newsletter?  If you think the Forum’s direction is skewed, have you considered standing and filling vacancies on the Committee?  The Forum is run by, and for, its members – so all members need to take every opportunity to ‘get involved’.

Once again it has been a busy year for the Forum in terms of the number and geographic spread of its activities.  

· This year included a ‘first’ for the Forum – a training day at British Library St Pancras (FIL@BLStPancras) on 6th November.  Nearly 100 delegates attended a fascinating day that offered insights into aspects of British Library services, problems and solutions.  A report of the day can be found in Newsletter 54, but the overwhelming positive nature of the evaluations was very heartening and will hopefully lead to a repeat event next year.  Watch out for announcements.

· Our regular meeting at Boston Spa takes place in the Spring of each year.  This year, the March 19th event was Peter’s ‘swansong’ and saw the re-emergence of the ‘site tour’.  We had to limit the number of delegates to 60 and places were quickly filled.  An innovative programme for the day meant that no sessions were missed by any delegate on a tour.  Once again the positive responses, and demand from those who missed out, should see the event repeated in 2011.   Two reports about the day can be found in Newsletter 55.

Amongst the stats given during the day was an indication of the impact of EThOS – a 6-fold increase, to over 32,000 items, in the number of theses digitised and made available (compared to the number microfilmed in the previous year), and a 15-fold increase, to 170,000 items, in the number of copies actually delivered to users (compared to the number of microfilms lent in the last year of the former microfilming service).  No wonder the service struggled at times during the year!  

· In mid-May our colleagues in Wales ran another successful FIL workshop in Llandrindod Wells entitled “Document Delivery in Wales: moving on”.  This built on the foundations laid by the first event last year and we are looking forward to receiving a report for the next issue of the Newsletter.

· The 22nd InterLend Conference, “Keeping it Simple: support, development and practicalities”, held in Lancaster, continued the run of successful, informative, and valued annual conferences.  The Forum has continued its move away from University-based student accommodation into high-class, hotel-based conference facilities.  The comfort and proximity of all the facilities makes the whole experience more enjoyable, although this does come at a higher cost.  Recently received advice from our accountants may mean that the next Committee will have to revise the format of conference!  That aside, this event is always highly regarded by Forum members (it even attracts the occasional non-member too!), especially as it not too-focused on theory, often delivers practical responses from ‘practice’, and gives us all a rare chance to meet our colleagues from around the country.

· Once again FIL was pleased to be able to offer a fully sponsored place to the 11th IFLA Interlending and Document Supply International Conference, which took place in Hannover in Germany in October.  Paula Luckett (Oxford Brookes) represented FIL at this prestigious event and you can read her report on the website or in Issue 54 of the Newsletter.   The Forum hopes that it will be able to offer the same opportunity to another member to attend the 12th IFLA Conference.  Please do watch out for announcements – it is an excellent addition to anyone’s portfolio.

The Committee continue to receive regular reports from our IFLA representative, Rosemary Goodier (Manchester).  It is through her work on the Standing Committee on Document Supply and Resource Sharing that FIL gives and receives information on an international basis.

Conarls

Following the merger of Conarls with The Combined Regions (TCR) in April 2009, a new Combined Regions website has been created http://combinedregions.com. The site includes a dedicated area for Conarls, incorporating useful ILL tools and resources.  Amongst these is a searchable database for locating Non English Language material, and support material for locating music, theses, fiction and journals.  The Conarls Working Group meets twice a year, with its main activities being governed by a TCR Board approved work plan. In addition to this plan, Conarls works with a number of organisations to fulfil the group's purpose in providing operational support for library resource discovery and sharing in the United Kingdom and Ireland, and to provide professional support to TCR in resource and discovery matters.  FIL has an excellent working relationship with Conarls, with current projects including working together to encourage the ILL of electronic material where licences permit, and finding ways to share best practice in this area.  Conarls have also been instrumental in circulating details of FIL events to a wider audience over this period.

Communications

We have continued to utilise the website and the FIL Jiscmail list as the primary means of communicating with members.  We do urge members to check the website regularly to keep up-to-date with events and developments.  However, the Committee are aware of some issues in regard to the hosting of the website by Cilip (for which we are not charged).  For example, editing items and documents can be slow, being mainly dependant on other workload priorities for the Cilip web team; and that you cannot ‘find’ the FIL page via the search box or site index or groups listing.  We are currently investigating the costs and practicalities of an independent redesign and hosting of a new website for the organisation.

The other route of communication is the Newsletter, which we attempt to publish 3 times a year.  This is an ‘expensive’ venture, costing around £1,650 this year.  The committee do feel that it a necessary vehicle for delivering and sharing information, but are not sure how it is perceived by members, especially as so few contribute.  Perhaps members do not realise that a simple reflection on a meeting attended may have some value if a colleague was unable to be there, or that a description of what you do could provide vital information to a colleague elsewhere struggling with issues you have resolved and thereby save them time ‘reinventing the wheel’!  Additionally, because of its informal nature, it provides a place for the ordinary, front-line, worker to get ‘published’.  The big problem – is the apparent lack of willingness to submit material.  Even when challenged to respond to an opinion or commentary no-one provides any sort of riposte.  Like the exhortations earlier in this report about ‘getting involved’, members need to engage with the Newsletter.  If you do not engage, it may become increasingly more difficult to find an Editor (the ‘pressure’ to fill-up an issue is immense!), the number of issues each year may be reduced, or it will become increasingly more difficult for the Committee to justify the expense of paper publication.

On behalf of you all, I would like to thank the members of the current Committee for all their hard work and commitment over the past year, and especially for responding so positively to the ‘loss’ of Sarah Washford, our Secretary, in November, at a critical point in our workload calendar.  I look forward to the contributions that new members will bring to the Committee, and to seeing how the Committee and the Forum will respond to the many challenges ahead.

Graham Titley

FIL Chair 2009-2011

4. Statement of accounts
 FIL treasurer Joanne Docherty presented the accounts for the year ending 31 December 2009.

A copy of the accounts is attached to these minutes. Joanne reported that income from subscriptions and from the conference had reduced over the year but that extra seminars had brought in more income. Expenditure on the conference was down slightly, but more had been spent on seminars because more events had been held. Expenditure on travel and refreshments had also increased. FIL's assets remain healthy but it will not be possible to continue subsidising the conference as much as had been done in the past. Thelma Goodman asked how FIL will manage this year. Joanne replied that there are sufficient funds to cover this year's conference, but FIL may need to adjust its spending on the conference in the future. Mike McGrath asked about interest on the bank account. Joanne replied that the accounts available to us do not normally generate much interest. The committee could look at this again; FIL may need to put some money in a deposit account.
The accounts were approved unanimously.

5. Election of new committee members

Four candidates stood for election for the 3 posts available. Votes cast were as follows:

Christopher Beevers (University of Huddersfield) 
25 votes

Paula Luckett (Oxford Brookes University)

23 votes

Linda Cameron (University of Stirling)


21 votes

Gareth Johnson (University of Leicester)


6 votes

Chris Beevers, Paula Luckett and Linda Cameron were elected to the committee.
6. Any Other Business

A letter of thanks had been received from Peter Robinson for the leaving presents which had been given to him at the FIL@BLDSC meeting and the last committee meeting. Graham presented Joanne Docherty and Gill Wilson with tokens as they have come to the end of their term of office on the committee and thanked them for all their hard work on behalf of FIL.


7. Next AGM

Date and place of the 2011 AGM to be determined by the executive committee at their next meeting in October 2010.
